RHINEBECK CENTRAL SCHOOL DISTRICT

BOARD OF EDUCATION

May 24, 2011

Regular Meeting


MEMBERS PRESENT:

PAUL SLAYTON






DEIRDRE BURNS






ELISSA CASCIO






DEAN VALLAS






LAURIE RICH






MARK FLEISCHHAUER






KAREN HATTER

OTHERS PRESENT:

JOSEPH PHELAN, TOM BURNELL, STEVE 






BOUCHER, DIANE KANTAROS, MEMBERS OF 





THE PUBLIC
1.0
Call to Order


President Slayton called the meeting to order at 7:35 pm.
2.0
Approval of Minutes

2.1
Motion by Burns, seconded by Fleischhauer, the Board voted to approve the minutes of the May 10, 2011 Regular Meeting*

VOTE: 7 AYE (Slayton, Burns, Fleischhauer, Vallas, Cascio, Rich, Hatter); 
0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 0 ABSENT

MOTION CARRIED

2.2
Motion by Burns, seconded by Fleischhauer, the Board voted to approve the minutes of the May 17, 2011 Annual Meeting*

VOTE: 7 AYE (Slayton, Burns, Fleischhauer, Vallas, Cascio, Rich, Hatter); 
0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 0 ABSENT

MOTION CARRIED

3.0 Public Comment
Roan Gideon, member of the Friends of Rhinebeck Lacrosse, urged the Board of Education to establish lacrosse as a sport for Rhinebeck students, either as a club sport or as part of the interscholastic athletic program. He believes that the turnout for the two recent intramural lacrosse program sessions demonstrates sufficient interest on the part of students. The Friends of Rhinebeck Lacrosse would conduct fundraising activities in the community and deliver the money to the District in support of the program. He characterized lacrosse as the fastest growing sport on two feet, thanked the administrators for their work in studying the issue, and the Board members for their time.
Dr. Lou Kantaros addressed the Board to reiterate his support for establishing lacrosse in the District and noted that there were many members of the public attending this evening’s meeting in support of this proposal. Dr. Kantaros identified Tom Cassata, Athletic Director for Red Hook, as one of those present and noted that he had started a lacrosse program in Red Hook some years ago.
Tom Cassata, a Rhinebeck resident who teaches in the Red Hook CSD, reviewed for the Board members the history of lacrosse at Red Hook, noting that the program was now in its fifth year. He also reviewed the options: to start as a club that eventually leads to the 
establishment of a varsity program or to move immediately to a varsity program. Highland and New Paltz started immediately with a varsity program, though Mr. Cassata said starting as a club may be the better route. In Red Hook, for the first two years, the students did fundraising and purchased a significant amount of equipment. The program is now part of the interscholastic athletic program.
Gavin Kearn spoke in support of establishing a lacrosse program, reporting that his older son now plays with the Northern Dutchess league. He applauded Roan Gideon for taking the initiative with the Rhinebeck CSD to advocate for the program and noted that much hard work has been accomplished in developing interest in participation.

Hal Buch, resident of Rhinebeck, encouraged the Board to consider adding lacrosse as a sport and reported that two of his children now play and his daughter may play.
Angela Hughes, Rhinebeck resident, encouraged the Board to support lacrosse as a Rhinebeck CSD sport. Both her children are vey interested in lacrosse.

Ray Shaw spoke in support of establishing a lacrosse team. He started playing at around the same age his son is now and he has continued to play into adulthood. He finds the sport to be unusual in terms of the camaraderie that develops and described lacrosse participants as very family oriented. He seconded Roan Gideon’s remarks about the growth in the popularity of the sport. 
Dr. Lou Kantaros reported that this year there are approximately 60 members of the Northern Dutchess Lacrosse league, an increase from approximately 40 last year. 

Dr. Diane Kantaros noted that she had grown up on Long Island where lacrosse is very popular and believes it would be an attraction for people considering moving to the area.

4.0
Reports and Discussion

4.1
Interscholastic Athletics Update (S. Boucher)
Mr. Phelan introduced Mr. Boucher’s report by noting that there had been inquiries over the last several months from parents and students interested in establishing a lacrosse and a swimming program. Mr. Boucher was charged with conducting research on the possibilities, which would be incorporated in his review of Interscholastic Athletics.

Mr. Boucher began by noting that last year, an issue with classification had arisen, which resulted in a shift into Class B. This year, with BEDS numbers down, Rhinebeck is scheduled to play the 2011-2012 season in sectionals and states as a Class C school.

Reviewing participation, Mr. Boucher reported that the Fall sport season fields the most teams, and the Winter sport season fields the fewest. The Fall sports participation rate is 43% in the High School for Varsity/JV and 45% in the Middle School for modified. The Winter sports participation rate is 15% Varsity/JV in the High School and
17% in the Middle School for modified. In the Spring, the participation rate is 38% with the High School and Middle School combined.
In considering adding any new sport, the impact on the existing program must be considered. Last year, the consideration was sidelined since there was not enough money for any additional sports.  No funding has been included in the 2011-12 school district budget to support the addition of any new sports teams. 
With respect to swimming, girls swimming is a Fall sport, while boys swimming is a Winter sport. No reason has been given for the assignment of seasons by  NYSPHSAA, the governing body of New York State interscholastic athletic programs. No great impact would be expected on existing programs if swimming were to be added.
Red Hook and Millbrook have recently started lacrosse teams and there is some discussion that it may become a MHAL sport, which would cut down on transportation. The Northern Dutchess Boys Youth Lacrosse program is growing and would serve as a feeder. To assess interest in Rhinebeck CSD, an instructional intramural program was held for two weeks that attracted 20+ students in both the High School and Middle School. The current 5th-6th grade participants in the Youth Lacrosse program would be playing at the varsity level in three years. 
If the District were to add lacrosse, the Friends of Rhinebeck Lacrosse would provide funding.  In terms of impact on existing sports, the students who participated in the Rhinebeck intramural program were not from any particular sport, but in Millbrook there was an impact on both JV and modified baseball. If lacrosse is added, the best route might be through establishing a club team first. This would limit the other schools that could be played, since the team would not be able to participate in NYSSPHA-sanctioned competitions. A club team would likely play private schools such as Kildonan, Hotchkiss, Millbrook, and one other, for four home and four away games. As an interscholastic sport, transportation costs would be higher with more games played. The coaching stipend would have to be determined in discussions with the RTA. 
Mr. Boucher presented a chart detailing start-up costs, noting that Roan Gideon had been successful in securing a donation of 20 helmets, which would change the calculation. Within the chart, it was noted that the cost for outfitting one goalie would be significantly less than indicated, representing a decrease of approximately $3,000 from the total cost shown. 

A brief discussion followed about the participation of girls, though no girls had yet expressed interest. However, once a boys lacrosse team was in place, it was considered likely that girls would come forward eventually and wish to add a girls team. A lacrosse team fields nine players plus a goalie.  

With respect to a swimming program, participation in the Northern Dutchess Aquatics Club and the Marist Swim Club was used to gauge interest. An informal meeting of parents was held to determine the level of interest in forming a booster club and how many students might participate. Nine female swimmers expressed interest and are not currently participating in a Fall sport. Eight male swimmers might participate and currently were not involved in Winter sports. Discussions have been held with Bard, which is willing to and could accommodate a Rhinebeck club but transportation is an issue. A&E cannot handle an additional Fall sport, so a different company would likely be necessary. If swimming were to be an interscholastic sport, the District would have to join the Orange County League, which would require payment of dues.  Distances to swim meets would be significant and would impact transportation costs.
A brief discussion followed about: 1) the potential for Title IX issues; 2) confirmation that a booster club for swimming exists; 3) the need to make a decision on girls swimming by June; 4) a decision would be needed on lacrosse by Fall; 5) availability of fields for lacrosse play; 6) potential additional field maintenance needs if lacrosse were added; and 7) the importance of booster clubs asking for vs. requiring dues payments. 
The Board will consider and continue the dialogue on: 1) whether to add a sport or sports; 2) if so, are either or both of these sports the right choices; and 3) if so, what is the funding model.

4.2 
Board Committee Reports*
Policy: Mr. Vallas reported that the Committee addressed a number of policies and is recommending three for a First Reading: Password Protection, Disaster Recovery, and Animal Dissection, which is a policy required by SED. There was also a robust discussion about the policy on Eligibility for Extra-Curricular Participation and it was decided that no changes were needed at this time. Policies regarding IT Administration and Remote Access are still being researched. Mr. Phelan reported to the Committee that SED guidelines on Bullying and Harassment are needed, but are not yet available, in order to complete Regulations to accompany the District’s policy on this topic.

Curriculum:  Ms. Burns reported that the Committee discussed the Lego Robotics program at CLS and the need for clarity on the intersection with existing curriculum and its effectiveness in supporting that curriculum. The Committee also discussed the expansion of Project Lead the Way in the High School and the fact that the offering of Virtual High School on-line classes from BOCES had elicited very little interest. No guidance has been received yet from SED on the implementation of the Common Core Standards. There may be some activity this summer regarding Dr. Wright’s project in Madagascar. The Committee also discussed the use of state assessments for grading.
A brief discussion followed with Mr. Phelan about the Lego Robotics program with the suggestion that data through which the effectiveness of the program 
could be assessed would likely become available once additional teachers have been trained and participation expanded. The Robotics activities need to mesh with the current curriculum in math and science. Mr. Vallas suggested that Mr. Kreps and the teachers should develop a model for data collection.
Discussion then followed about the lack of interest in the Virtual High School program. Mr. Phelan explained that the students had a catalog to choose from. Two students each elected to take one course each. One student dropped the course.  The second finished but chose not to take a course in the second semester. The courses offered through the program did not replace classes taken here, but were in addition to normal RCSD coursework. The student who dropped the course did not feel comfortable with the need to be self-motivated and needed more structure.  The second student simply found the workload to be too great with her other scheduled responsibilities.

5.0
Comments

5.1
Good News

Ms. Rich remarked on the successful passage of the Budget and extended congratulations to Diane Kantaros who will be joining the Board as of July 1.

President Slayton extended congratulations to the softball team and Mr. Boucher for the win tonight.
5.2 Old Business

Mr. Phelan reminded the Board of the need to complete the Superintendent’s evaluation. The Board members briefly discussed the process they wished to follow. President Slayton requested that his colleagues complete the form included in tonight’s packet and return by the Friday before the next meeting. The Board would then be able to discuss the responses with Mr. Phelan at the last meeting and take action before the end of the school year. 
Mr. Phelan raised the issue of the distribution of hard copies of the Board policies as they are adopted, requiring continuous updating of each copy of the Policy Book.  He suggested that, since the policies are now available on the District’s website, the Board might wish to go paperless in terms of the policy manual. President Slayton expressed the opinion that this proposal would find broad support and requested that it be put on the next Agenda. Agreement was expressed with the need to maintain one hard copy in the District Office.
5.3 Public Comment


None.
5.4 Other

Mr. Phelan reported that the District had registered for the NYSSBA webinar on Teacher/Principal Evaluations and any Board member who wished to could audit the webinar in the District Office, May 31, from 10:30 to 11:30 am.

Mr. Phelan asked if any Board member would be attending the Academic Awards Ceremony on June 6, and would wish to present the Barbara Angell Award. Mr. Fleischhauer will be present and will do so.
Mr. Phelan then reminded the Board members that the usual practice is to take time at the first meeting in June to try to set a summer board meeting schedule. He noted the Tuesday dates in July and August and asked the Board members to advise him of their availability on those dates. 

Mrs. Cascio advised her colleagues that the final meeting of the Dutchess County School Boards Association would be held June 2, noted that there is usually a big attendance for this meeting, and encouraged her colleagues to attend.
Motion by Burns, seconded by Fleischhauer, the Board voted to take a brief recess at 9:05 pm while the videotape was changed.
VOTE: 7 AYE (Slayton, Burns, Fleischhauer, Vallas, Cascio, Rich, Hatter); 0 NAY; 
0 ABSTAIN; 0 ABSENT

MOTION CARRIED

President Slayton recalled the meeting to order at 9:08 pm.
6.0
Action Items

6.1
Motion by Burns, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve the following consent items:
6.1.1 Motion upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools to approve the requests for Summer Study Grants – 2011, in accordance with the Rhinebeck Teachers Association Agreement.*
6.1.2 Motion upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools to approve the CSE and CPSE recommendations.*

6.1.3 Motion upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools to approve the Treasurer’s Reports (General Fund, April 2011).*
VOTE: 7 AYE (Slayton, Burns, Fleischhauer, Vallas, Cascio, Rich, Hatter); 
0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 0 ABSENT

MOTION CARRIED



6.2  
Motion by Burns, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to accept a donation of $3,971 from the Rhinebeck High School Swing Choir to defray expenses relating to the High School Choirs’ field trip to the Trills and Thrills Music Festival in Bristol, CT on May 27, 2011.

VOTE: 7 AYE (Slayton, Burns, Fleischhauer, Vallas, Cascio, Rich, Hatter); 
0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 0 ABSENT

MOTION CARRIED

6.3 Motion by Burns, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to accept grant awards from the Rhinebeck PTSO in the total amount of $178.00, as stipulated.
VOTE: 7 AYE (Slayton, Burns, Fleischhauer, Vallas, Cascio, Rich, Hatter); 
0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 0 ABSENT

MOTION CARRIED

6.4 
Motion by Burns, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve, as a first reading and consideration, Board Policies 4830 – Animal Dissection, 6630 – Disaster Recovery Plan, and 6635 – Password Protection.*

VOTE: 7 AYE (Slayton, Burns, Fleischhauer, Vallas, Cascio, Rich, Hatter); 
0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 0 ABSENT

MOTION CARRIED

6.5 
Motion by Burns, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to create the position of part-time (.4 FTE) physical education  teacher to accommodate the two-year transition from Grade 11 to Grade 9 the offering of the required high school Health course, starting with the 2011-12 school year. 

VOTE: 7 AYE (Slayton, Burns, Fleischhauer, Vallas, Cascio, Rich, Hatter); 
0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 0 ABSENT

MOTION CARRIED

6.6 
***** TABLED ***** Motion by Burns, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools to grant tenure to Morgan Lobrutto, in the tenure area of School Social Worker, effective September 1, 2011, and may be revoked by the Board of Education up until that time.

Motion by Burns, seconded by Fleischhauer, the Board voted to TABLE the Motion for discussion during Executive Session.

VOTE: 7 AYE (Slayton, Burns, Fleischhauer, Vallas, Cascio, Rich, Hatter); 
0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 0 ABSENT

MOTION CARRIED

6.7 
***** TABLED ***** Motion by Burns, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools to grant tenure to Nicholas Montany, in the tenure area of  School Psychologist, effective September 1, 2011, and may be revoked by the Board of Education up until that time.

MOTION by Burns, seconded by Fleischhauer, the Board voted to TABLE the Motion for discussion during Executive Session.

VOTE: 7 AYE (Slayton, Burns, Fleischhauer, Vallas, Cascio, Rich, Hatter); 
0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 0 ABSENT

MOTION CARRIED

6.8 
***** TABLED ***** Motion by Burns, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools to grant tenure to Jody Harvey, in the tenure area of  Mathematics, effective September 1, 2011, and may be revoked by the Board of Education up until that time. 


MOTION by Burns, seconded by Fleischhauer, the Board voted to TABLE the Motion for discussion during Executive Session.

VOTE: 7 AYE (Slayton, Burns, Fleischhauer, Vallas, Cascio, Rich, Hatter); 
0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 0 ABSENT

MOTION CARRIED

6.9  
***** TABLED ***** Motion by Burns, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools to grant tenure to Carolyn Peck, in the tenure area of  Mathematics, effective September 1, 2011, and may be revoked by the Board of Education up until that time.

MOTION by Burns, seconded by Fleischhauer, the Board voted to TABLE the Motion for discussion during Executive Session.

VOTE: 7 AYE (Slayton, Burns, Fleischhauer, Vallas, Cascio, Rich, Hatter); 
0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 0 ABSENT

MOTION CARRIED

6.10
***** TABLED *****  Motion by Burns, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools to grant tenure to Jennifer McCracken, in the tenure areas of Physical Education and Health, effective September 1, 2011, and may be revoked by the Board of Education up until that time.

MOTION by Burns, seconded by Fleischhauer, the Board voted to TABLE the Motion for discussion during Executive Session.

VOTE: 7 AYE (Slayton, Burns, Fleischhauer, Vallas, Cascio, Rich, Hatter); 
0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 0 ABSENT

MOTION CARRIED

6.11 
Motion by Burns, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve the permanent Civil Service appointment of Sophie Clark as Food Service Helper, effective April 4, 2011.*
VOTE: 7 AYE (Slayton, Burns, Fleischhauer, Vallas, Cascio, Rich, Hatter); 
0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 0 ABSENT

MOTION CARRIED

6.12  
Motion by Burns, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve the permanent Civil Service appointment of Patricia Werner as Food Service Helper, effective April 14, 2011.*
VOTE: 7 AYE (Slayton, Burns, Fleischhauer, Vallas, Cascio, Rich, Hatter); 
0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 0 ABSENT

MOTION CARRIED

6.13 
Motion by Burns, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve the three-year probationary appointment of William Morrissey to the position of Special Education teacher, assigned to the Chancellor Livingston Elementary School, effective September 1, 2011, in the tenure area of Special Education, at a salary of Step 5 MA+7 ($63,262), in accordance with the RTA Salary Schedule for 2010-2011.*
VOTE: 7 AYE (Slayton, Burns, Fleischhauer, Vallas, Cascio, Rich, Hatter); 
0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 0 ABSENT

MOTION CARRIED



6.14 
Motion by Burns, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to accept the resignation of Jane Ebaugh, Director of Special Education, for the purpose of retirement, as stated, effective October 1, 2011.*
VOTE: 7 AYE (Slayton, Burns, Fleischhauer, Vallas, Cascio, Rich, Hatter); 
0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 0 ABSENT

MOTION CARRIED

6.15 ****** WITHDRAWN ******* Motion by Burns, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve the list of additional emergency conditional substitute teachers for the 2010-11 school year.
7.0 
Executive Session
Motion by Burns, seconded by Fleischhauer, the Board voted to move into executive session at 9:15 pm for the purpose of the discussion of collective negotiations pursuant to Article 14 of the Civil Service Law, the discussion of the employment history of a particular individual, and discussion of the Items previously Tabled.

Prior to the vote, President Slayton advised the members of the public still present that when the Board returned from Executive Session, it might or might not take action.

VOTE: 7 AYE (Slayton, Burns, Fleischhauer, Vallas, Cascio, Rich, Hatter); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 0 ABSENT

MOTION CARRIED

Motion by Burns, seconded by Fleischhauer, the Board voted to return to Regular Session at 11:16 pm.

VOTE: 7 AYE (Slayton, Burns, Fleischhauer, Vallas, Cascio, Rich, Hatter); 0 NAY; 
0 ABSTAIN; 0 ABSENT

MOTION CARRIED

Motion by Burns, seconded by Fleischhauer, the Board voted to appoint Joseph Phelan as Clerk Pro Tempore.

VOTE: 7 AYE (Slayton, Burns, Fleischhauer, Vallas, Cascio, Rich, Hatter); 0 NAY; 
0 ABSTAIN; 0 ABSENT

MOTION CARRIED

6.6 
Motion by Burns, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to grant tenure to Morgan Lobrutto, in the tenure area of School Social Worker, effective September 1, 2011, and may be revoked by the Board of Education up until that time.
VOTE: 7 AYE (Slayton, Burns, Fleischhauer, Vallas, Cascio, Rich, Hatter); 
0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 0 ABSENT

MOTION CARRIED

6.7 
Motion by Burns, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to grant tenure to Nicholas Montany, in the tenure area of  School Psychologist, effective September 1, 2011, and may be revoked by the Board of Education up until that time.


VOTE: 7 AYE (Slayton, Burns, Fleischhauer, Vallas, Cascio, Rich, Hatter); 
0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 0 ABSENT

MOTION CARRIED

6.8 
Motion by Burns, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board vote to grant tenure to Jody Harvey, in the tenure area of  Mathematics, effective September 1, 2011, and may be revoked by the Board of Education up until that time. 

VOTE: 7 AYE (Slayton, Burns, Fleischhauer, Vallas, Cascio, Rich, Hatter); 
0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 0 ABSENT

MOTION CARRIED

6.10
Motion by Burns, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to grant tenure to Jennifer McCracken, in the tenure areas of Physical Education and Health, effective September 1, 2011, and may be revoked by the Board of Education up until that time.

VOTE: 7 AYE (Slayton, Burns, Fleischhauer, Vallas, Cascio, Rich, Hatter); 
0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 0 ABSENT

MOTION CARRIED

8.0 
Adjournment

Motion by Burns, seconded by Fleischhauer, the Board voted to adjourn at 11:19 pm.
VOTE: 7 AYE (Slayton, Burns, Fleischhauer, Vallas, Cascio, Rich, Hatter); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 0 ABSENT

MOTION CARRIED

Respectfully submitted,
Margaret Todisco

District Clerk

Joseph Phelan

Clerk Pro Tempore


